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Note: If your attendance or apologies have not been noted please contact the EPHA Manager at langmead@tesco.net for amendment.

MINUTES OF THE SPRING TERM CONFERENCE OF THE WEST AREA HELD ON 

WEDNESDAY 3 FEBRUARY COMMENCING AT 9.35 AM

	
	
	Action

	1.

a)
b)
	WELCOME 

The Chair of WEPHA, Nigel Roberts, welcomed everyone to the meeting. 
Welcome to new headteachers in the West Area:

Sue Giles

Henham & Ugley Primary  

Shirley Warbrick
Birchanger CE Primary

Linda Wiskin

Moreton CE Primary

	

	2.


	BEHAVIOUR AND ATTENDANCE – THE REVIEW AND DEVELOPMENT OF SUPPORT IN ESSEX

Presentation led by Pauline Edwards, ECC Behaviour and Attendance Partnership facilitator
Pauline explained that she was seconded to Essex County Council around 18 months ago to review and develop the structure of children’s support services, with a particular focus on behaviour and attendance, and of building capacity in Essex. Her initial assessment recognised the size and diversity of the county of Essex.

As part of the restructure, the ISS (Integrated Support Services) and BSS (Behaviour Support Services) have been joined together, to form the CSS – Children’s Support Services. Pauline and her colleagues have been remodelling the service delivery for September 2009 – 2011. The development takes into account:

· Utilising best practice

· A needs-led model

· Rationalisation

· A “buddy” system – integrating flexible working methods

· Expansion and increase in types of provision, especially in relation to mental health

· Developing team cohesion and corporate responsibility

· Rationalising systems and procedures: focus on entry, exit and outreach

· Staff training and development

· Primary provision plan – including the whole remit of SENCAN.

Pauline has secured the employment of four inclusion managers, one for each quadrant of the county. She explained that her view is that there needs to be more capacity and support located in schools, rather than within external PRUs (Pupil Referral Units).

There have been a number of pilot studies in Essex. These include:

Colchester and Clacton: 

· Curriculum content

· Delivery and design

· Student induction and screening

· Teaching and learning framework

· Development of staffing structures

Harlow:

· Leadership models
· Splitting of resources

Heybridge and Braintree:
· Leadership models

· Outreach in mainstream settings

The pilots have taken into account the need to signpost children and young people to the most appropriate settings, which are not necessarily mainstream schools.
Another part of Pauline’s remit is building capacity and expanding the SEAL (Social Emotional Aspects of Learning) agenda in mainstream schools.  

She asked headteachers for their understanding and recognition that:

· There will be period of “flux” over the next two years – the LA intends to be proactive but also reactive to meeting changing needs;

· The LA cannot please everyone all of the time;

· The LA is thinking “outside the box” to serve headteachers, their staff and students better;

· They will make some mistakes but will learn from them, listening and acting on what schools say.

Pauline responded to a number of questions from headteachers:

· The MAAG (Multi-Agency Allocation Group) in each area will make multi-allocation decisions while the CSS will be the point of contact for behaviour support. 
· The CAF (Common Assessment Framework) will go to the MAAG Manager, and the MAAG meetings will determination the allocation of resources in relation to each referral. The Behaviour Support Manager will attend MAAG meetings as one of the professionals around the table.
· Pauline AGREED to create a flowchart that will set out a route map for the referral process. 

· The provision that currently exists will be protected, and there is a commitment not to dismantle what is working well in the West. For example, Learning Mentors are working very effectively in schools and there are real concerns that these skilled and experienced people are being made redundant due to lack of sustained funding. Pauline AGREED to look into this matter. 
· A view was expressed that the LA tends to focus on secondary schools ahead of primaries and early years. Pauline said that she is switching the focus in Essex, despite the fact that the statutory requirements (such as the establishment of Behaviour and Attendance Partnerships) are often at secondary level. Pauline argued that there should be a focus on nurture groups at primary level, a model working well in other local authorities. It was generally agreed that the very best models are where schools are successfully working cross-phase, such as the management of Learning Mentors by secondaries and their deployment into feeder primaries.

· One headteacher argued that schools cannot access behaviour support for children who already have Statements  because they are told that they already have specialist support in place and so are not entitled to additional support. Pauline insisted that this approach  must be reviewed and changed.

· Pauline stressed that the four Inclusion Managers will be appointed from Primary Educational backgrounds, and that they will have proven successful classroom experience. She noted that one of the interview questions covers this area, and that primary headteachers are involved in the selection process (being managed by Lynne Blount). 

· Pauline noted that 32 Parent Support Advisers have been employed in Essex. 

Pauline concluded by asking headteachers for their help to:
· Establish clear protocols for working in partnership, both together and with the secondary BAPs;

· Think about how they track, monitor and assess the impact on whole school outcomes in relation to behaviour and attendance

· Explore with her different ways of working via creative approaches to curriculum design; development and delivery, and the sharing of primary knowledge with secondary colleagues.

Pauline noted that she will be setting up four quadrant consultation events about behaviour and attendance. It was AGREED that she should return to a future WEPHA meeting to talk more about her planned changes for behaviour and attendance in Essex. 


	Pauline Edwards

Pauline Edwards



	3.
a)
b)

c)

d)


	EPHA UPDATE 
Local information from Anne Fisher, Area Improvement Manager

The EPHA Manager noted that Anne Fisher, the West Area Improvement Manager, had sent her apologies for the meeting as she had been called away to an emergency situation. Anne wished to remind headteachers about the termly West headteachers’ meeting, which is being held on Wednesday 3 March at North Weald golf club. The morning agenda, which, as usual, includes a number of workshops focusing on school improvement, has been sent to West heads, and they were encouraged to indicate their chosen workshops and attend the meeting, including the afternoon meeting with Local Authority officers.
Anne is in the process of visiting all schools in the West Area, as part of her determination to stay in touch with all heads, visit and get to know their schools (albeit for just a brief visit) and give them the chance to share any concerns they might have with her. 

Communication with EPHA

The EPHA Manager noted that concerns have been raised by a number of headteachers in the North Harlow Local Delivery Group about effective communication with EPHA. She reminded heads of the importance of liaising with the local representative headteacher on the EPHA Executive or, alternatively, with the West Chair, Nigel Roberts, or with her, the EPHA Manager. Communication with any of these people should ensure that issues are fed back to the EPHA Executive. Pam also reminded headteachers that information about EPHA and notification of meetings and dates are sent to headteachers via the website, the termly newsletter, in the minutes of meetings, by email (in advance of meetings) and via a Welcome pack to new headteachers. 
Feedback from EPHA Executive meetings 

The EPHA Executive meets termly to discuss topical and strategic issues as a group, and meets later in the day with Local Authority officers. It was noted that there are now 41 headteachers in total on the EPHA Executive, and 7 heads from the West Area were present at the meeting in September. It was noted that the last meeting was discussed in detail at the WEPHA conference on 16 October 2009. 
The next Executive meeting will take place on Monday 8 February 2010. The EPHA Manager noted that Sue Hackman, DCSF Chief Adviser on School Standards and a colleague, Paula Penny, have been invited to the meeting to discuss a number of issues of importance to headteachers and schools. The agenda will include: 
      

i) Outcomes of the SATs survey that has been completed by Essex Primary
Headteachers – the summary of outcomes was circulated at the meeting. 
This agenda item to include:

· a discussion about the future of SATs and any alternative assessment arrangements that the DCSF might consider;

· information about the test arrangements for science in 2010;

· the future status of league tables (e.g. will they include teacher assessment data) and their use by Ofsted.

This discussion will start with a brief presentation by Lorna Handscomb (Headteacher at Latton Green Primary) setting out the EPHA position.

Barbara Coates (headteacher at Little Hallingbury CE Primary) noted that her school has been one of 23 pilot schools in Essex who have taken part in the Making Good Progress pilot. This summer her school will not be taking the SATs test in mathematics, but will instead be entering pupils for Single Level Tests. She felt strongly that this route and moderated teacher assessment, are clearly the way forward for testing in schools. This opinion is backed up by the EPHA survey, though a number of headteachers do have concerns about the application of Single Level Tests.

ii) Primary Headteacher Workload
This agenda item to include:

· The increase of bureaucracy and accountability for the primary headteacher;

· The challenge of succession planning and retaining headteachers.

This discussion will start with a brief presentation by Vaughan Collier (Headteacher at Buttsbury Juniors) and Harriet Phelps-Knights (Headteacher at Janet Duke Infants and Juniors) setting out the EPHA position.

 

iii) A briefing from Sue Hackman on any DCSF developments and future initiatives which will impact directly on primary schools. 
Area Development Groups 

The EPHA Manager noted that the EPHA Leadership Group (comprising of the Chairs and Vice-Chair of EPHA, the treasurer, and the Chairs and Vice-Chairs of each Area) met with Alison Fiala and Richard Thomas (Executive Director of the ASHE and Partners Collaborative) on 3 December 2009 to discuss the future remit of the Area Development Groups. It was agreed at that meeting that the Area Development Groups must focus on local development and resource issues, and not just be platform for Local Authority information, as was the case in the past. 

The EPHA Manager noted that, as a result, the Area Development Groups have been re-established this term. The membership of this group includes the: 

· Area Chair and Vice-Chair

· Area Improvement Manager

· SCF Principal Primary Adviser (whenever possible)

· EPHA headteacher representatives from each LDG in the area (or a substitute from each LDG, e.g. the Lead Link Headteacher)

· Area Treasurer

· Locality Group Commissioner 

· SENCAN Area Manager

· Early Years Area Manager

Pam reminded heads of the new framework in Essex following the recent restructure in response to the review of Children’s Trust arrangements in Essex and the context of 21st Century Schools. This restructure has resulted in the establishment of a County Children’s Trust Board and five Local Children’s Trust Boards, based on the Primary Care Trust footprint (West, Mid, North East, South East and South West). 

Schools are currently involved in numerous partnerships including engagement with the Primary Strategy Programme and Local Authority partners; involvement with the Local Delivery Group; and in partnerships such as local consortia, networks, trusts  and professional associations such as EPHA.

The Local Authority has established five implementation groups to deliver the Children and Young People’s Plan, focusing on the Every Child Matters national priorities. The overarching “Enjoy and Achieve Implementation group” is co-chaired by Terry Reynolds (Director for Learning), Claire Claydon (Chair of EPHA) and the Chair of ASHE. A Primary-phase Enjoy and Achieve sub-group has been established to focus on primary development issues, and the four headteachers on this group are:

· Graham Alderton (Head at Lambourne Primary) representing the West Area;

· Emma Dawson (Head at Lawford Mead Juniors) representing the Mid Area;

· Monica Dimmock (Head at Glebe Infants) representing the South Area;

· Nigel Hookway (Head at Highwoods Primary) representing the North Area.

The views and decisions of the Area Development Group and the Implementation Groups will be fed back to the Local Children’s Trust Board meetings. The LCTBs are chaired by the local lead for Children and Young People in the PCT, supported by the Area Localities Commissioner (Lonica Vanclay in the West, Clare Burrell in the South, Maureen Hanley in the North East and Philippa Bull in Mid). The four Localities Commissioners sit on the Area Development Groups, and so are in a good position to ensure that the views of Primary headteachers are taken forward to the LCTBs, along with Primary headteacher representatives on the LCTB. 

All headteachers on the Area Development Group (made up of the LDG representatives on the EPHA Executive) are asked to nominate a substitute if they are unable to attend an ADG meeting, and it was agreed that it would be helpful if this could be the LDG lead link headteacher.  

From 2011 National Strategies funding will mostly be deployed directly to schools rather than through the Local Authority, and it will be essential for groups of schools to deploy resources to ensure that the needs of their locality and the area are met. The Area Development Groups will play a key part in determining the allocation of some local resources and so it is essential that the agendas for the meetings are focused and make decisions based on local need.
In order to join up the various meetings and to ensure effective communication, the Local Authority has allocated funding (money found from the Narrowing the Gap budget) to employ a number of School’s Facilitators in the secondary and primary sector. This project is being managed by Richard Thomas (APC) and Gillian Brinded, the Chair of South EPHA, has agreed to liaise with him on behalf of Primary Headteachers. A paper was circulated at the meeting setting out a description of the role in the primary sector. West headteachers at the WEPHA conference were asked to suggest names of colleagues who might have the capacity and be interested in the post. Any suggestions should be forwarded to the EPHA Manager who will let Gillian Brinded know.
The full minutes of the EPHA Executive meetings and Area Development Group meetings can be found on the EPHA website www.essexprimaryheads.co.uk 


	

	4.
	THE KEY – AN INFORMATION SERVICE FOR SCHOOL LEADERS

A presentation by Penny Rabiger, from The Key
http://www.usethekey.org.uk/
The Key is an information and support service for leaders of maintained schools in England. It provides practical, expertly researched and time-saving answers to questions about leadership and management in schools.
Members of The Key can access a growing online database of more than 1,800 articles. If a headteachers can’t find the answer to a question, s/he can ask The Key’s team of expert researchers to create an article within 3 working days.
With new articles being added daily to the online knowledge base, The Key shares knowledge and best practice among school leaders, so they don’t have to keep reinventing the wheel.

The pilot service for The Key was developed between 2005 and 2008 by the Training and Development Agency for Schools (TDA) and National College for School Leadership (NCSL).

In 2009, The Key became an independent service, available on a subscription basis.

Penny explained that it’s simple to use the service. Once a school leader has subscribed, they start by browsing or searching the website. All the articles are answers to questions from school leaders.
If the user can’t see the answer to a question, they then submit their own question. The team of support managers will help search, or brief their expert researchers to prepare an article which will be published within 3 working days.
All the articles are answers to questions from school leaders. They are developed by The Key's team of expert researchers, drawing on a broad range of sources to produce succinct, no-nonsense material that can be put to use quickly. Every article researched and written is checked carefully by a quality assurance team before publication. Articles are regularly updated as part of a continuous review cycle.
The Key makes good use of the many associate education experts to help them prepare articles. They also have strong links with the main education sector organisations and regularly ask them to contribute to the articles or to give feedback on their work.
Feedback from users is important too. The Key uses it to help keep articles up to date and accurate. The Key asks school leaders to use the feedback form every time they use an article.

In most articles, school leaders will find a selection of information and case studies from:

· Individual schools and local authorities

· Government policy makers

· National agencies such as Ofsted, the National College and TDA

· Specialist education organisations

· Charitable trusts such as Teachers' TV

· Academic research

· Unions and professional associations

· Commercial sources
Subscription to The Key is for the school, not just for the headteacher as an individual leader. It gives:

· Unlimited access for your entire senior leadership team

· The Key wants each school to gain maximum benefit and encourages them to invite all of the leadership team to join.

· Answers to all users questions on a wide range of topics

· All 1,800+ published articles are practical and accessible answers to questions from colleagues around the country.

· Expert information from the team of researchers

· If a user can’t find the answer to their question already on the website, the expert researchers will publish an answer within 3 working days.

While The Key’s experts are researching the answers to questions, the headteacher’s time will be freed up for other vital tasks. School leaders tell The Key that they save up to 5 hours per question.

Subscriptions can be paid by cheque, direct debit or payment card:

Standard annual subscription rate: £600 a year or £50 a month (excluding VAT)

Joining fee: Currently FREE (special introductory offer), normally £100

The Headteachers were encouraged to sign up for a free trial (available until 19 February) and Penny said that they were interested in negotiating a group discount for West schools. Headteachers were asked to register their interest with Denise Luxton, headteacher at Water Lane Primary.  The EPHA Manager suggested that this idea could be considered for all Essex primary schools, and that she would raise the matter at the EPHA Executive meeting on Monday 8 February. It was noted that a number of LAs, for example West Berkshire, have subsidised the subscription to The Key for their schools. 
There is currently no variation in subscription charge dependent on the size of the school, but Penny agreed to look into this possibility. 
A number of the headteachers present said that they use The Key and find it very valuable. 


	EPHA Manager

Penny Rabiger



	5.
	STEPS IN TIME – INTERACTIVE HISTORY SHOWS

The headteachers present enjoyed a 30 minute show about William, a World War Two evacuee, acted by Oliver Naylor, who runs Steps In Time. 
The company was started and is run by actor Oliver Naylor and provides high quality interactive one-man history shows for schools, museums, libraries and other venues. All the shows are based on the Key Stage 2 national curriculum history topics.

As part of his degree Oliver studied storytelling and the oral tradition.  His interest in this subject spurred him to write his own one-man interactive show for Maidstone Museum focussing on the life of a Victorian shoe shine boy. 

Due to the huge success of the Victorian show at Maidstone Museum, Oliver was asked to appear as part of the Dickens Festival in Rochester which he has now performed at many times.  Oliver wrote a further show about a WW2 evacuee, again for Maidstone Museum and after many requests from teachers, Oliver decided to put his acting career on hold and dedicate his time to producing high quality history shows for schools. Oliver now offers six history shows that support the KS2 history curriculum and has built up a network of schools and venues who have him back time and time again.

Using authentic music, props, costume, a lot of energy and a little bit of talent, Oliver brings to life the hustle and bustle of times gone by. All the shows are fun and fast paced. They involve lots of audience participation and children will be asked up on stage to lend a hand!

The six shows include:

William, The World War Two Evacuee -   William lives in London with his family when World War Two begins and turns his life upside down.  He is evacuated to the countryside along with Donnie, a mischievous troublemaker and together they share the excitement and heartache of living away from home.  Join William as he learns about air raids and buzz bombs, swing music and chewing gum and meet all the characters along the way! (This is the show that the WEPHA heads enjoyed – and even joined in a bit!)

Charlie, The Victorian Shoeshine Boy -  A fast-paced journey through a day in the life of Charlie, a shoeshine boy in Victorian England. From orange sellers to psychics, con men to toyshop owners, you'll meet them all in this comical interactive show and even get to try the cup and ball. Join Charlie as he brings the hustle and bustle of the 1800's to life.

Roman Invaders -  Meet Celtic peasants, nervous soldiers and Roman citizens as you journey through Britain AD 43.  Are you fit enough to make it as a centurion or will you end up a slave, serving the highest nobles of the land?  Step up to the challenge and see what 1st Century Britain was like in the hands of the Roman Invaders.

The Turbulent Tudors - Join Peascod the jester as he remembers his life under the rule of the turbulent Tudors.  Find out why Henry VIII had so many wives and just how easy it was to lose your head! Shake hands with Kings, hear from famous explorers and even receive a dance lesson from Queen Elizabeth  herself in this comic journey through 16th Century England and don't forget your ruff!

Ancient Egyptians -  Take a trip up the Nile to discover what life was really like for the Ancient Egyptians.  Join Anemro, your guide, as he explains the mysteries of the gods and the Pharaohs. Learn all about the nasties of mummification from a royal embalmer and help the Pharaoh's detective crack the case of the infamous tomb robbers.  A fast paced lively visit to an Ancient civilisation - right from your classroom!

Ancient Greeks - Visit the warm sunny land of Ancient Greece and see how this mighty civilisation began. Become a famous actor in the theatre, one of the very first Olympians or perhaps a Spartan warrior. Hear of gods, monsters and war in this fascinating look at an ancient way of life!

Performed by actor Oliver Naylor, Steps in Time are a series of hour-long interactive history shows modelled around the Key Stage 2 National Curriculum.  They are ideal for exciting outreach in schools, museums, theatres and other educational venues. Using costumes, music

and authentic artefacts, the hustle and bustle of times gone by are brought to life.

Oliver can perform up to three shows a day at your school. Performances are designed to encourage participation and recreate the magic and intimacy of theatre.  After the performance there will be a question and answer session in which the children get a closer look at the objects used in the show and are tested to see how much information they picked up! There is also a hot-seating session in which the children get to choose which character they would like to speak to. This enables them to talk to the evacuee or the Roman soldier and ask them the questions they always wanted to.  The whole session lasts an hour in total.

Oliver designed the shows to be performed in the classroom providing a more intimate experience and allowing the interaction to be more effective, however he is equally happy to perform in the hall providing it is not a major through route for lots of people as this can be distracting for the audience. An approximate figure of 30 children per show works best but Oliver is quite happy to discuss other arrangements (i.e. combining classes etc) Please call or email him.

Prices...

For schools, a ‘show’ is classed as the 35 minute performance + 25 minutes Q & A and hot-seating – total session time 1 hour.  Oliver can do different shows on the same day - you do not have to have 3 WW2 shows for example, you could have 3 different shows for different year groups if you wish. 

£150 - One show

£250 - Two shows

£320 - Three shows (full day)

Contact Oliver on:

Mobile: 07788 417642

Landline: 01732 360861

Email: onaylor@gmail.com

Website: www.steps-in-time.co.uk

	

	6. 
	DATES AND TIMES OF FUTURE MEETINGS 2008/2009
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The meeting ended at 3.30 pm 
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